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I. INTRODUCTION 

1. This report by the Director-General is a combination of his report to the Executive 
Board on the implementation of the Global Strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000 
(resolution WHA34.36) and his short report to the World Health Assembly on significant 
developments in WHO'S programmes during even-numbered years (resolution WHA28.29). The 
report, highlighting activities of WHO during 1986, attempts to reflect the progress in the 
implementation of the Strategy in Member States. Thus the activities of the Organization are 
tools whose utility and effectiveness should be measured against the progress of Member 
States towards their collective goal. 

2. The report does not attempt to cover all the activities of WHO, some of which will be 
the subject of more detailed reporting in the Director-General1 s biennial report on the work 
of WHO in 1986-1987. 

II. HEALTH POLICIES, STRATEGIES AND PLANS OF ACTION 

3. The Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly in May 1986 reviewed and approved, in resolution 
WHA39.7, the global report on the evaluation of the Strategy for Health for All by the Year 
2000.1 146 Member States submitted reports on the evaluation of their national strategies, 
reaffirming their commitment to the goal of health for all. The evaluation pinpointed 
challenges facing Member States and WHO in the remaining 15 years of the century. The 
Assembly urged Member States^ to make full use of their evaluation reports to guide further 
their national health policies and health development processes towards the achievement of 
the goal of health for all, and to involve decision-makers, community leaders, health 
workers, nongovernmental organizations and people from all walks of life in the attainment of 
national health goals. It stressed the need to pursue vigorously actions aimed at 
strengthening the management of the health system based on primary health care； with 
particular emphasis on district health systems, defining targets for the integrated delivery 
of the essential elements of primary health care. 

о 
4. The Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly also decided二 to modify the plan of action for 
implementing the Global Strategy for Health for All by instituting reporting on monitoring of 
the Strategy every three years instead of every two, to allow more time to strengthen the 
national monitoring and evaluation process and the related informational support. A common 
framework for the subsequent reporting on the monitoring of the Strategy was developed, 
taking into account the comments and suggestions made by the countries and regional offices. 
The regional offices also undertook action to strengthen regional data bases on 
health-for-all indicators to support monitoring and evaluation. 

1 Document A39/3 (to be published as the first volume of the Seventh Report on the 
World Health Situation). 

2 Resolution WHA39.7. 



5. The adverse effect of widespread economic crisis on socioeconomic development prospects 
in a large majority of developing countries has become a matter of great concern, 
intensifying the search for new ways to mobilize resources for health, including more active 
involvement of communities and private and nongovernmental organizations. The seventy-sixth 
session of the Executive Board selected the topic "Economic strategies to support the 
strategies for health for all" which was amended by the seventy-eighth session to "Economic 
support for national health-for-all strategies" for the Technical Discussions to be held 
during the Fortieth World Health Assembly in May 1987. Preparations for this began in 1986 
with studies of efforts in a number of countries towards financial planning, costing of 
health plans, financial management, mobilization of resources and determination of policy 
implications of health sector financing. WHO provided technical support to Cameroon, 
Costa Rica, Indonesia, Nigeria, Papua New Guinea and Zimbabwe in health planning and 
formulation of policies for health sector financing. 

6. There is encouraging evidence that countries have begun to use the opportunity afforded 
by the evaluation of their strategies to further strengthen and reorient their health 
development efforts. National and regional workshops in some cases have brought together 
senior government officials to discuss the evaluation results and consider specific national 
action towards the implementation of national strategies. 

7. In the African Region, in order to provide more direct and effective support from WHO, 
three decentralized subregional health development offices have been established. A series 
of workshops were held in Malawi to elucidate the national health plan and to enlist 
intersectoral cooperation for its implementation. In Nigeria guidance was provided for the 
development of the national health planning process, and a series of workshops were held to 
formulate plans for states that will form the basis for the national plan. 

8. In 1986 attention was directed by countries of the Americas to the definition of 
resources with greater precision and their orientation to more effective action. The XXII 
Pan American Sanitary Conference in September 1986 decided that the Organization's thrust 
during the next quadrennium should be on the strengthening of health services infrastructure 
based on primary health care, and on the reduction of priority health problems in vulnerable 
groups, with specific action directed through the health services system. To support the 
Member countries in a coordinated and intensified manner, a new programme for health policy 
development was established in the Regional Office. The principal components of this 
programme are: policy analysis, intersectoral planning and action, sectoral organization and 
legislation, health economy and financing, and health technology development. A forum on 
national health systems in Caracas in November 1986 will bring together representatives from 
the executive and legislative branches of several American countries to analyse problems and 
perspectives regarding the constitution of national health systems in the Region. 

9. The results of the evaluation of the health-for-all strategies have been used in the 
formulation of medium-term socioeconomic development plans for Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, 
Indonesia, Maldives, and Thailand. The Sixth Meeting of Ministers of Health of the 
South-East Asia Region, held in September 1986, resolved to carry out national strategies 
with determination, to continue to develop a critical mass of health-for-all leaders in each 
country and to disseminate the concepts and values at all influential levels. Member States 
in the Region are also organizing national workshops for the intensification of primary 
health care and for the preparation of time-bound plans of action with specific targets. 

10. The Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean organized briefings of senior national 
officials from health and related sectors, who also discussed methods of improving joint 
government/WHO programme development and review in order to further support national 
strategies. A regional meeting to discuss the utilization of findings in evaluations of 
national strategies for health for all in November will bring together senior national policy 
and managerial officials to examine ways to accelerate action on the key issues identified. 

11. A growing number of countries in Europe are drawing up national health policies within 
the framework of the European health policy based on 38 regional targets. At the fourth 
annual European seminar for leading public health administrators on health for all, held in 
Ireland in August 1986, developments in no less than 20 countries were reviewed; 13 
countries have made firm official commitments to reassess their national health policies, and 
seven others are preparing to reach the same stage of commitment. Many intergovernmental and 
nongovernmental organizations for health and related issues have also been involved in policy 



development. Several countries have translated into their own languages the regional 
strategy and other health-for-all material in order to facilitate wider involvement of the 
community in national promotional efforts; many have expressed interest in including the 
development of national policies in their medium-term collaborative programmes with the 
Regional Office. National policy documents have been prepared in Finland, Hungary, Ireland, 
Netherlands, Poland, Sweden and Yugoslavia and are being prepared in Denmark, Malta and 
Norway. 

12. In the Western Pacific Region the evaluation of the national strategies is leading to 
more effective programme implementation, enhancement of managerial capability through the 
practical experience and learning opportunities, and increased cost-consciousness among 
health authorities. WHO*s support to the countries is being strengthened through some 
restructuring and staff development• A number of countries are reviewing legislation to 
ensure its relevance to national health-for-all objectives and to the current situation. 

13. Recognizing the need to develop well-informed and committed leadership to narrow the gap 
between policy and action, the Director-General launched a new initiative, referred to in his 
introduction to the Proposed Programme Budget for 1986-1987 as "health-for-all leadership 
development"• A multidisciplinary global task force (with members from the Regions) was 
charged with developing a strategy and an initial plan of action. The task force clarified 
the conceptual basis and developed a strategy and an initial plan of action for 1986-1987. 

14. The initiative is focusing in its early stages on policy-makers and senior managers from 
health and health-related sectors in countries, relevant training institutions and 
nongovernmental organizations, and WHO staff, particularly WHO country representatives and 
senior programme managers• Principal approaches include the organization of discussions with 
leaders for exchange of experience on field visits, creating a resource and support network; 
targeted support at the country level, and identification of young professionals with 
leadership potential, and support to mechanisms for their development. 

15. The initiative has met with enthusiastic support in the regional committees, in 
countries, in professional associations, and in educational institutions. In most of the 
regional offices task forces have been established to develop regional plans in close 
collaboration with WHO headquarters. During 1986, three international colloquia on 
leadership and technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) for health for all 
were organized, one in Brioni, Yugoslavia, one in Cuba and one in Thailand. Over 150 senior 
national officials from health and health-related sectors and teaching institutions of some 
30 countries participated in these colloquia. Some countries (Botswana, China, Ethiopia, 
Thailand and Yugoslavia) have initiated activities aimed at strengthening leadership at 
district and community levels. In April 1986 an international seminar on leadership in 
nursing for health for all was held in Tokyo； 25 senior leaders in nursing and health 
administration from 20 countries examined the role of nurses as leaders and made specific 
recommendations for strengthening this role. 

16. A strategy for resource network development and support, an important component of 
health-for-all leadership development, aims at ensuring the exchange of information (and/or 
resources) so as to support institutions and individuals in the countries. An interregional 
dialogue held in the National Institute of Health and Family Welfare in New Delhi in August 
1986 with 40 participants from the South-East Asia, Eastern Mediterranean and Western Pacific 
Regions explored leadership development issues and strategies, examined specific learning 
materials and suggested further measures for resource network development. Much information 
on and material for health-for-all leadership development has been prepared, and a major task 
in early 1987 is to adapt it for use by regional offices, interested institutions and 
countries. 

17. Collaboration with the World Bank and Pew Memorial Trust to support the developing 
countries in formulating health policies for the effective use of resources led to the 
development of an international health policy programme for the period 1987-1989. The 
programme will provide financial and technical support to policy-makers and analysts and will 
produce analytical studies of practical value to facilitate their advancement and to 
strengthen relations between them. Pew Memorial Trust has approved a grant of 
US$ 3.5 million for the programme in 1987-1989, which will be implemented with the technical 
collaboration of WHO and the World Bank. Activities will initially focus on Africa and Asia. 



18. Preparation of material for the Eighth General Programme of Work began in 1986 with its 
discussion by the seventy-seventh and seventy-eighth sessions of the Executive Board. In 
October 1986 the Programme Committee of the Executive Board finalized material for submission 
to the seventy-ninth session of the Executive Board in January 1987. In accordance with 
resolutions EB75.R7 and WHA38.11, regional programme budget policies have been or are being 
prepared for submission to the six regional committees. Following the first financial audit 
in policy and programme terms undertaken in one country of the European Region in 1985, 
similar audits have been carried out in the African, South-East Asia and Western Pacific 
Regions. The experience gained was the basis for a protocol for undertaking such audits 
regularly as part of the managerial process for WHO programme development in order to ensure 
better accountability to Member States in the use of WHO'S resources. 

III. DEVELOPMENT OF HEALTH SYSTEMS 

Organization of health systems based on primary health care 

19. Weak infrastructure and poor management are seriously impeding the efforts of many 
Member States to expand the coverage and utilization of primary health care (PHC) both in 
rural and urban areas. By assessing the broad organization of health system infrastructure 
at all levels and examining the implementation of selected PHC elements within the context of 
national epidemiological profiles, primary health care reviews in several countries of 
Africa, Asia and Eastern Mediterranean Regions conducted with WHO have revealed specific 
constraints requiring concerted action by national authorities. Follow-up reports from some 
countries (Egypt, Ethiopia, United Republic of Tanzania, Zambia) indicate progress in 
implementing such action. In the Western Pacific Region one intercountry and nine national 
PHC evaluations were carried out. A workshop in China also reviewed the accomplishments of 
the four collaborating centres for PHC there as well as those of nine other countries. 
Another workshop on PHC development in the South Pacific was held in Vanuatu for participants 
from 11 countries. In all these evaluation activities, the national officials appraised 
progress, identified constraints and mapped the course of action to be pursued in the near 
future. 

20. WHO's support to countries' efforts to strengthen or reorient their health systems based 
on PHC focused on ministries of health, their organization and support systems, strengthening 
of district health systems, hospitals, and health services in urban areas. Since 1982 WHO 
and DANIDA have continued to support initiatives in developing a methodology to encourage 
national health system managers to think analytically about the structure and processes of 
their own systems. Action plans in 14 countries are being supported in such areas as 
decentralization, intersectoral action, reorientation of manpower and restructuring of 
ministries of health. Information on different experiences related to decentralization from 
27 countries is being compiled. 

21. Among the critical issues in health care delivery has been the functional integration of 
programmes and institutions. In most countries there is a move towards providing integrated 
health care programmes. WHO support has been oriented to facilitate this process involving 
the health systems infrastructure and several science and technology programmes. Several 
countries are exploring the feasibility of integrating the management and prevention of 
specific communicable (leprosy, tuberculosis, acute respiratory infections, malaria) and 
noncommunicable (hypertension, diabetes mellitus) diseases. 

22• Supply and logistics support systems are among those in which problems are frequently 
encountered. Following an interregional meeting oil development and strengthening of logistic 
support to PHC in Ottawa, Canada in 1985, a manual entitled "How to assess health services 
logistics with particular reference to peripheral health facilities" has been produced and 
will be used in selected countries. An interregional meeting on maintenance and repair of 
health care equipment was held at the Regional Centre for Maintenance of Equipment in Cyprus 
in November 1986. A set of modules is being prepared for training courses on logistics 
management. WHO collaborated with five countries in the Western Pacific Region in health 
facility planning, design and management； nine short country courses were also held on 
maintenance and repair of biomedical equipment. 

23. The importance of the referral system for PHC continues to be stressed. Following an 
intercountry consultation held on this subject in the South-East Asia Region in 1985, a 
number of countries developed models for referral support; and a follow-up meeting was held 
at the Regional Office in August 1986 to enable them to share their experiences in referral 
system improvement. 



24. Another support system receiving increased attention is that for health legislation. A 
study of trends in health legislation in Europe has been published which is expected to be 
used by countries in Europe as they attempt to design legislation for supporting the 
implementation of health-for-all policies. The second WHO international course oil health 
legislation was held at the University of Montpellier, France in September 1986. In the 
Western Pacific Region, a number of countries are currently reviewing their existing 
legislation to ensure its relevance for national health-for-all objectives. 

25. The evaluation of the national strategies for health for all indicated that the 
intermediate level of the health system is very weak and beset with many administrative and 
logistic difficulties in a majority of developing countries. In order to help countries to 
overcome these difficulties, WHO has greatly increased activities aimed at strengthening 
district health systems based on primary health care. Activities have focused on the 
development of training materials designed to strengthen planning and management in district 
health systems as well as guidelines for reorientation of health workers, political leaders 
and key personnel from other development sectors. A bibliography of district health 
management training material has also been prepared. Collaboration has been initiated with 
several countries for district health system strengthening, including Indonesia and Sri Lanka 
in the South-East Asia Region and Ethiopia, Kenya and United Republic of Tanzania and Zambia 
in the African Region. The role of health institutions in districts is an important issue. 
A synthesis of experiences and guiding principles has been prepared as a document, "The role 
of the health centre in the context of district primary care"• An annotated bibliography on 
the subject of health centres in developing countries has also been compiled. In the 
Americas, emphasis is oil developing supervisory and training skills of middle-level 
personnel, and district and regional training teams are being strengthened to support the 
district level• 

26. Primary health care in urban districts is of growing concern to countries. An 
interregional consultation on this subject was held in Manila in July 1986, and several 
regions organized intercountry consultations on PHC in urban areas. A number of country 
projects dealing with urban PHC have been established in large metropolitan areas in the 
Americas, such as those of Buenos Aires, Bogotá, Caracás, Lima and Mexico City. 

27. The role of hospitals in primary health care has been the subject of considerable 
attention in several regions. One outcome of the expert committee on this subject in 
December 1985 was the establishment of a network to test methods for implementing its 
recommendations in cooperating hospitals. In the Americas, support has been provided to 
professional groups in Barbados, Brazil, Honduras, Mexico and Nicaragua for the analysis of 
the role and functions of hospitals in PHC and for measures to further integrate hospitals 
into the regional services network so as to ensure better logistic, administrative and 
technical support. 

28/ Global and regional efforts concentrated oil the application of health systems 
research (HSR) to support management and policy-making. The Director-General's Development 
Programme, along with other sources, has supported projects dealing with critical issues such 
as community involvement, service utilization and the functioning of health centres. A 
Health System Research Advisory Group, with decision-makers, experts in HSR and principal 
investigators, was convened at WHO headquarters in April 1986. The Group advised on 
directions for the HSR programme and reviewed the HSR country projects being funded by the 
Director-General‘s Development Programme. The Advisory Group will be the nucleus of a panel 
of HSR experts to provide support and assistance to countries. In collaboration with the 
African Sub-Regional Health Development Office in Harare, Zimbabwe, and the Royal Tropical 
Institute in Amsterdam, a joint project has been initiated to develop a critical mass of 
research workers in different countries of the subregion, through institutional development, 
research and training. 

29. In the Western Pacific Region, HSR is one of the tools being used in Malaysia, for 
example, to strengthen the capabilities of management teams; while in Fiji management is 
being strengthened by including representatives of different levels as participants in 
specific HSR projects. HSR in several countries have concentrated on issues such as the 
distribution of health manpower, the operation of health centres, the implications of various 
fee schedules on service utilization, development of an index for measuring community 
involvement, and the role of district hospitals in support of PHC. 



Managerial processes, including information support 

30. Member States continued to strengthen their national managerial processes for developing 
and administering health systems based on PHC. WHO'S support was frequently given in the 
review of managerial processes and information systems, the development and application of 
improved training in management, and improved managerial and information handling 
procedures. Such efforts have increasingly been extended to local and district level and to 
intersectoral action. 

31. In the African Region, a teacher trainers' guide in health management was developed and 
field-tested in two workshops hosted by the Pan African Institute for Development. In the 
Americas ministers of health and directors of social security institutions met and agreed on 
a number of topics to receive special attention. These included health manpower planning 
(Costa Rica)； projects for infrastructure development (Guatemala)； development of 
maintenance services (El Salvador)； development of supplies and other support services 
(Honduras)； and information systems development (Nicaragua). 

32. In South-East Asia, Indonesia carried out an extensive study of the coverage and costs 
of health services at the district and sub-district levels and placed special emphasis on 
management training. In Nepal the joint evaluation with WHO of six fully integrated 
districts was further analysed, and the Ministry of Health developed training materials in 
management and conducted a workshop for senior officials. In Sri Lanka performance of the 
health authorities was analysed and targets were set as part of a continuing effort to 
decentralize health management. Management of finances, drugs and the referral system also 
came under scrutiny• 

33. In the Eastern Mediterranean technical support in management was provided for an 
analysis of the organization of health care in Cyprus, the formulation of national health 
plans in Democratic Yemen and Somalia, a review of country resources utilization in Djibouti, 
and an analysis of the cost of health services in Libyan Arab Jamahiriya. Analyses of 
managerial processes were also supported in a number of countries including Djibouti, Iran, 
Iraq, Somalia and Tunisia. Seven workshops provided 200 high-level health sector 
professionals with a better understanding of managerial processes for health development. 

34. In the European Region a consultation was held in Vienna on "health-for-all management 
in countries with pluralistic systems". The consultation discussed the European 
health-for-all policy and management process required for its implementation and key issues 
for health-for-all implementation in the light of the present economic situation and the 
recent trends in health care. The consultation proposed that similar national debates be 
planned by the countries concerned to provide feedback to the European health-for-all policy, 
and an intercountry debate on these issues is to be held in 1987 in the Federal Republic of 
Germany. 

35. Countries in the Western Pacific Region have become aware that weakness in middle-level 
management is one of the constraints on progress towards health for all. WHO collaborated in 
assessing the organization structure in Brunei Darussalam, programme evaluation in China, use 
of health systems research and team problem-solving for management strengthening in Malaysia, 
programme-specific management training in Solomon Islands and training in general management 
skills in Papua New Guinea and Viet Nam. 

36. In the area of health care costs and financing, information from all regions is 
gradually being assembled and published. A paper based on a recent study of the recurrent 
costs in relation to health-for-all financing has been developed. Nine country case studies 
on community financing have been completed and will soon be published. In the Americas 
studies on social security health care programmes have been conducted in Colombia, 
Costa Rica, Ecuador, Honduras and Peru which concentrate on the possibility of reorganizing 
services while strengthening their financial support. In the Western Pacific there is 
increasing interest in financial planning for the health sector in support of health for 
all. Papua New Guinea, Philippines, Solomon Islands and Vanuatu are analysing health 
expenditure as a basis for developing financial plans. 

37. The development of information support for the managerial process is gaining momentum in 
most regions and countries. Three new WHO collaborating centres were designated in 1986: 
one in the Netherlands to support the development of the international classification of 



impairments, disabilities and handicaps; one in Poland to analyse mortality data for use in 
health planning, and one in the USA for the development of epidemiological training 
material. A meeting was held in Japan of the heads of WHO collaborating centres for 
classification of diseases to review the second draft of the Tenth Revision of the 
International Classification of Diseases (ICD). New ICD training material was developed, and 
courses were held in Malaysia and Sri Lanka using this material. 

38. Following the consultation on the subject in Geneva in December 1985, a report on the 
applications of informatics and telematics in health was prepared for presentation to the 
seventy-ninth session of the Executive Board in January 1987. The fourth international 
seminar on microcomputer applications in health services management was convened in Milan, 
Italy in November 1986 through the joint efforts of WHO and several Italian institutions. 
These seminars are aimed at middle-level management personnel responsible for making the best 
use of microcomputers in the public health sector, 

39. Guidelines for countries on the analysis of the health situation, including the 
specification of minimum data requirements, were prepared by the Regional Office for the 
Americas. The results of country situation analyses are being used to establish a baseline 
for measuring progress towards health for all^ A document entitled "Health conditions in the 
Americas, 1981-1984" presents the analysis of the health situation in all 43 countries and 
territories of the western hemisphere. Among training activities in 1986 were a workshop on 
statistics, medical records and filing systems, and the preparation of seven modules on 
health and medical records. 

40. In the South-East Asia Region support was provided to Burma in development of computer 
facilities and in training in the use of computer applications. In addition, minimum 
essential information and health services research were discussed in a workshop which 
included among other subjects, the use of longitudinal household surveys and indirect 
estimation of vital events. Indonesia is moving ahead with its computer-supported data 
network. As part of this effort, support was provided for the development of hospital 
management information systems, and a workshop was held on reporting methodology for health 
sectors. In the Maldives a workshop was convened to help determine the minimum data needs of 
each level of the health system. 

41. A fourth joint EEC/WHO meeting on health statistics was held in the European Region. 
Participants discussed the social indicators related to the European regional strategy for 
health for all and the use of information systems in the planning, management and evaluation 
of health services. WHO is collaborating with Hungary in the introduction of office 
automation, with Malta on national health information systems and with San Marino in the 
review of a plan for implementing such a system. 

42. In the Eastern Mediterranean Region, following the submission of the health-for-all 
evaluation report, a meeting was held to promote the utilization of the findings by the 
governments and by WHO. In addition, the Regional Office has established a new computer 
centre to provide technical advice on informatics to Member States. In the Western Pacific 
Region WHO worked with investigators in Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Solomon Islands and other 
countries of the Western Pacific Region in the assessment of global indicators related to the 
management of PHC and in strengthening communicable disease notification, morbidity and 
mortality analysis and epidemiological surveillance. 

Health manpower development 

43. Activities of WHO in 1986 focused on the mobilization of leadership in nursing personnel 
for primary health care, manpower policy analysis, continuing education including training in 
management and administration, generating national self-reliance in developing learning 
materials, training and utilization of community health workers, and health manpower 
research. In 1986 new publications included： "Leadership in primary health care — levels, 
functions and requirements"； "The potential of the traditional birth attendant"; and the 
report of a WHO study group on strengthening of regulatory mechanisms of nursing training and 
practice relating to PHC. In addition two sets of material have been produced on health 
manpower management and work improvemment methods in health services. 

44. The international seminar on leadership in nursing for health for all, held in April 
1986 in Tokyo, examined the role of nurses as leaders and made specific recommendations for 



strengthening this role. A direct outcome of this was an "echo" conference on nursing 
leadership organized by the University of Chicago, USA in August 1986. Nursing leadership 
development also received attention in several regions. 

45. The Regional Office for Europe organized several training activities. A two-week 
International Workshop on Advanced Nursing Management for European Nurses held in Denmark was 
attended by 21 participants from 18 countries at middle or top management positions. The 
participants will take a lead in implementing primary health care oriented nursing services 
and/or organizing similar workshops at national level in their own countries. A national 
workshop on curriculum development was held in Yugoslavia as a basis for reorientation of 
nursing education toward primary health care. The development of nursing/patient 
classification systems is one of the areas currently under development in France, Belgium, 
Spain, Luxembourg and the United Kingdom. At a meeting of European nurses from ministries of 
health of EEC countries, discussions took place concerning ways to facilitate more rapid 
exchange of information for countries involved in this process. An encouraging trend in the 
Eastern Mediterranean Region is the deployment of more funds for collaboration in nursing 
development, which has been deemed a priority. 

46. In the Western Pacific Region collaboration in the development of nursing manpower 
included technical support for the development of the National Nursing Centre in China and 
organization of training and administration of nursing services, orientation of the basic and 
post-basic nursing curricula in the context of PHC in Fiji and Kiribati, and a further review 
of curricula of nurse practitioners and midwives to reorient the nursing services in Vanuatu. 

47. In the area of health manpower policy, proliferation of certain categories of health 
manpower, particularly physicians, is causing concern to many countries in the world. A 
conference on the subject sponsored by WHO, "Health manpower out of balance： conflicts and 
prospects", was held in Acapulco, Mexico in August 1986 under the auspices of the Council for 
International Organizations of Medical Sciences (CIOMS). It reviewed the results of studies 
in several countries around the world, many of which identified a surplus of medical and/or 
dental professionals. All the studies revealed difficulties in distribution of the health 
workforce geographically and by institutions and specialities. The structure of the labour 
force is also felt to be an important issue of health manpower research. The conference 
concluded that the studies, as well as future studies oil the subject, should be given wide 
distribution as a means of resolving the policy issues confronting unemployment and 
under-employment of physicians and other categories of health personnel. In the South-East 
Asia Region most countries continued to increase their output of medical graduates despite 
the inability of national health service systems to use them effectively, while members of 
allied health staff are known to be inadequate. The Regional Office is collaborating with 
countries in related health manpower planning. 

48. As a part of continuing education the Regional Office of the Americas has been 
supporting the strengthening of teaching in health administration. A meeting was held in 
Rio de Janeiro at which a frame of reference for the development of programmes for training 
and research in health administration was presented. The evaluation of institutions engaged 
in the development of management training was also discussed. A second meeting was convened 
in Cali, Colombia to identify strategies and guidelines for changing the teaching and 
practices of health administration. 

49. The annual intercountry workshop at the WHO Regional Training Centre in Sydney for 
countries of the Western Pacific Region concentrated on management of changes in training 
institutions and provided additional incentives to Member States to introduce such changes as 
necessary. In the Western Pacific region, national meetings in the teaching of health 
administration were organized in Japan, the Philippines and China. Teacher training in the 
Region included the development of learning materials in Fiji, Philippines and Viet Nam and 
student performance appraisal in Malaysia. 

50. An interregional health learning materials programme succeeded in attracting 
US$ 3.3 million for country activities and now includes 15 countries, in nine of which 
projects are fully operational. The textbook programme in the Americas is being reoriented, 
with more emphasis oil PHC and national self-reliance. Printed and audiovisual materials for 
in-service training of health personnel are being more intensively developed. A ten day 
workshop programme to assess national needs for health teaching/learning materials was 
developed in the Eastern Mediterranean Region and field-tested in Damascus. Further 
workshops were held in Afghanistan, Somalia and Oman. 



51. A programme to strengthen the performance of community health workers for primary health 
care in 13 countries, supported by AGFUND, has been launched. In December 1986 an 
interregional conference on community health workers will take place in Yaounde, supported by 
the Japan Shipbuilding Industry Foundation, in order to enable the exchange of experiences 
between countries regarding the training and utilization of community health workers 
particularly at the district level. 

52. The network of community-oriented educational institutions for health sciences has 
established task forces to solve problems in medical education and other health sciences. A 
meeting, jointly organized by the New Mexico Medical School, the network and WHO, was held in 
Albuquerque in October 1986 to evolve programmes in medical education and strategies for 
promoting changes in other institutions. 

53. The concept of health manpower research, as contributing to decision-making is receiving 
increasing attention in countries. Capabilities in such research are being strengthened in a 
number of countries through direct support and with the guidance of a sub-committee of the 
Advisory Committee on Health Research the second meeting of which was held in March 1986. 

Community involvement 

54. Although the principle of community involvement is widely accepted among 
decisionmakers, it has not yet been sufficiently well understood or given the attention 
which a key element of PHC should have. Critical issues are communication and training, 
commitment and mobilization of resources in the community and development and research. In a 
few countries, communities have been involved in the planning of development and health 
activities. In the African Region groups of "Women for health development" have been formed 
in villages; and health education for mothers is already making an impact on coverage for 
some elements of primary health care, notably oral rehydration therapy and expanded 
programmes on immunization. In Burma, village committees were involved in monitoring of the 
Third Health Plan. 

55. In the European Region, a major new project for "Healthy cities" began in January 1986. 
The project focuses on health promotion with the collaboration of the regional programme of 
environmental health planning and management, and is being coordinated by the Department of 
Community Health, Liverpool, United Kingdom. The first "Healthy cities" symposium took place 
in April 1986 in Lisbon, and brought together 56 participants from 21 cities in 17 
countries. A workshop on strategies for healthy cities was held in Goteborg, Sweden in 
October 1986, to promote community participation for the improvement of environmental health 
at the municipal level. 

56. Guidelines for curriculum design in community involvement for health have been 
developed, as well as indicators for monitoring progress in community involvement in primary 
health care. WHO is currently supporting a 14-country research and development project to 
study problems already identified by countries in the performance of community health 
workers. The outcome of the research and development will be used in preparation for a study 
group in 1987 which will review the important role of community health workers in meeting 
community health needs and in helping to reduce priority health problems. 

Intersectoral coordination 

57. The Technical Discussions held during the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly on 
"Intersectoral action for health" were attended by some 40 ministers and high-level policy 
makers concerned with development sectors of critical importance in the promotion of health 
including finance, planning, agriculture, information, education and culture, urban 
development and housing, and also representatives of United Nations, other intergovernmental, 
and nongovernmental organizations. They discussed the impact of national and global 
development policies and programmes on health, recognizing the critical importance of 
equitable development strategies to achieve measurable improvement in well-being, especially 
for vulnerable groups. They stressed the urgent need for intersectoral planning and 
monitoring of development programmes to minimize damage and to raise health status, as well 
as the importance of using the well-being of vulnerable groups as a yardstick for measuring 
achievement in overall development programmes. 



58. The Health Assembly subsequently adopted resolution WHA39.22, calling on Member States 
••to identify and develop health objectives as an integral part of sectoral policies for 
agriculture, the environment, education, water, housing and other health-related sectors, and 
to include health impact analyses in all feasibility studies of health-related programmes and 
projects". It also called on them to take a series of steps including the identification of 
"cost-effective intersectoral actions for improving the health status of disadvantaged 
groups". It requested the Director-General to develop WHO'S activities in this area, 
including appropriate mechanisms within the overall development process to promote 
"intersectoral actions for health at national and local levels", in order to facilitate an 
efficient use of existing resources for achieving multisectoral health-for-all targets. 

59. Regional action plans with specific targets have been prepared to implement resolution 
WHA39.22. Within these plans the intersectoral dimension of health in development is being 
pursued by Brazil, Peru and Venezuela. Research on determinants of health in Sri Lanka has 
been completed, and a report is available. An evaluation report has been issued reflecting 
progress in intersectoral action for solving priority health problems at the district level 
in Zambia. 

60. A meeting of ministers of finance, education and health was held in the African Region, 
and three subregional seminars brought together senior leaders from different sectors• In 
the Americas ministries of health and social security institutions undertook a joint study on 
intersectoral action. In the Eastern Mediterranean Region joint intersectoral planning 
exercises are being developed in Pakistan, Somalia and Sudan in the framework of integrated 
rural development projects. WHO is encouraging the development of mechanisms for 
intersectoral coordination and collaboration in which communities play a central role. The 
Regional Office for Europe and the Nordic School of Public Health held a meeting in November 
1986 in Goteborg, Sweden, attended by senior experts from countries of the Region, in order 
to identify and develop health objectives as an integral part of policies in sectors other 
than health. The main risk groups, risk factors and problem areas were identified; and 
suggestions were made oil possible strategies to promote health through intersectoral 
collaboration. 

IV. ESSENTIAL ELEMENTS OF PRIMARY HEALTH CARE 

Education for health 

61. Most Member States have a health education service in their ministries of health with 
trained health education personnel at the national and, in many instances, at the provincial 
and district levels. Information for the public is steadily being strengthened. A recent 
development in the African Region is the appointment of health information and documentation 
officers in all the offices of WHO representatives. In October WHO held a workshop with 
DANIDA support in Zimbabwe for health personnel in information and education in the context 
of primary health care, with participants from English-speaking African countries. A 
three-month course was started in the Sudan for participants from countries in the Eastern 
Mediterranean Region. Another intercountry workshop was initiated with support from DANIDA 
in Sudan to develop modules for training in public information and education, for health 
personnel from countries in the African and Eastern Mediterranean Regions. 

62. Health education was the subject of a European symposium on "the health promoting 
school", held in Scotland in May; it stressed the importance of intersectoral collaboration 
and of the need to see the school as part of a total health-promoting environment. One of 
its recommendations was that greater cooperation and collaboration should be promoted and 
facilitated between international organizations concerned with the promotion of health. May 
1986 saw the first issue of the new international journal, "Health promotion", which was 
prepared with the assistance of the Regional Office for Europe and published by Oxford 
University Press. A newsletter "Positive health", on health promotion in action, was started 
with a view to creating an active network of exemplary health promotion projects in the 
European Region. WHO and EEC convened a seminar on health education in the training of 
teachers, which dealt with the issues and constraints in developing health education and 
health promotion in their initial training, and with strategies and methods of teaching. The 
annual seminar on health promotion took place in August near Helsinki with the support of the 
Office of Health Education of the Finnish National Board of Health. It focused oil policy 
development and implementation, and especially on food policy. 



63. Many countries in other regions took steps to strengthen school health education 
programmes. In the Region of the Americas emphasis is being placed on coordination with the 
education sector to strengthen school health education and on the development of 
communication technology for community health education and participation. A consultation on 
school health curriculum was held in the Eastern Mediterranean Region, and further follow-up 
activities are under way to encourage and support national action. An international 
conference on "Health promotion - the move towards a new public health", took place in 
Ottawa, Canada in November 1986. 

64. In May 1986 the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly reviewed a report which made it clear 
that tobacco smoking and the diseases it causes had reached pandemic proportions in the 
industrialized countries, with rapid propagation in the developing countries as well. In 
resolution WHA39.14, the Health Assembly requested the Director-General to strengthen 
collaboration with other organizations of the United Nations system and nongovernmental 
organizations, and to provide support to national smoking control programmes and ensure that 
WHO plays ail effective advocacy role in tobacco and health issues. Firm steps were taken to 
restrict smoking in the Regional Offices for the Americas and the Western Pacific - and 
similar measures are being envisaged in other WHO offices where it is not already 
restricted. The Italian League against Cancer, in collaboration with WHO, organized an 
international symposium in Venice in May on smoking among health professionals. It deplored 
the heavy smoking among health professionals in many southern European countries and stressed 
the importance of exemplary healthy lifestyles in society. In collaboration with 
nongovernmental organizations and national bodies, WHO helped to organize seminars and 
workshops on smoking and health in Bhutan, Fiji, Kenya, Singapore, and Venezuela. A series 
of consultations for the development and promotion of a European plan on smoking and health 
were held, one in conjunction with Spain's national conference on health education in 
October, the theme of which was also smoking. IARC published a monograph oil tobacco smoking 
that has provided, together with resolution WHA39.14, a clear statement of WHO'S position, 
including that on passive smoking, and a definite answer to this social and medical problem, 

65. Several steps were taken in 1986 to involve health professionals and media personnel in 
advocacy for health, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Colombia, Costa Rica, India, Indonesia, Nepal and 
Sri Lanka emphasized innovative approaches in the development of health education and 
communication. In the South-East Asia Region efforts have been directed towards 
strengthening the teaching of health education and communication sciences in support of 
primary health care, and a workshop was convened on the training of professional media 
personnel for advocacy in health for all. A meeting of the national public relations 
officers in the ministries of health of the countries in the Eastern Mediterranean was held 
in July with the aim of strengthening communication on health matters, in particular by 
encouraging the health sector to work more closely with the media. A workshop on cooperation 
between the health sector and the media was organized jointly by WHO and UNESCO in Senegal 
for trainees from French-speaking African countries. The University of Tampere, Finland, 
held a course for East African journalists in PHC under the auspices of WHO and financed by 
FINNIDA, the Finnish agency for international development. 

66. The first WHO award for Health education in primary health care was given to the 
Hesperian Foundation, Palo Alto, USA, and its Director, Dr D. Werner; and the first WHO 
award for Third world journalists writing oil primary health care was presented to 
Mr H. Hajiri of Tunisia. 

Food and nutrition 

67. The number of countries for which anthropometric data are now available to monitor 
change in nutritional status and identify areas where action may be called for doubled in 
1986 to nearly one hundred. Information on obesity has now been added to the indicators of 
weight-for-height and height-for-age. 

68. Food and nutrition surveillance activities were carried out in certain countries in the 
Region of the Americas in collaboration with FAO. A project was initiated also in this 
Region to train national scientists in developing "case studies" in food and nutrition to 
strengthen communications with decision-makers. As a result of the detection of a 
significant rise in the incidence of diet-induced chronic diseases, the Region of the 
Americas and the Western Pacific Region have rearranged the regional priorities for their 
nutrition programmes. The first evidence that protein-energy malnutrition is steadily 



declining in the South-East Asia Region as a whole has been reported. Under the aegis of 
WHO, a group of experts from Italy, Poland, Sweden and the United Kingdom produced a document 
on "Healthy nutrition in Europe - nutrient goals and dietary guidelines for the prevention of 
major nutrition-related diseases of public health importance", which summarized existing 
nutrient goals in the European Region while leaving the formulation of new goals and dietary 
guidelines to individual countries. 

69. Comprehensive regional strategies for the prevention and control of vitamin A deficiency 
and xerophthalmia have been prepared in the African and South-East Asia Regions in response 
to the Health Assembly's request that WHO assume a leadership role in support of national 
action to cope with this major nutritional deficiency. In a new cooperative venture WHO 
supported the printing of some 93 000 xerophthalmia prevention cards in seven languages used 
in South-East Asia. Regional strategies for the control of iodine-deficiency disorders (IDD) 
were developed in the African and South-East Asia Regions. An intercountry workshop in 
Bolivia in October reviewed experience and progress in prevention and control of IDD in 
Bolivia, Ecuador and Peru, under the WHO/UNICEF Joint Nutrition Support Programme (JNSP). 

70. Following the evaluation of the work of the 0AU/FA0/WH0 Food and Nutrition Commission, 
the African Region reassessed its role in this body and convened a meeting of experts to 
draft a plan of action for accelerating JNSP in the least developed African countries. JNSP 
activities based on the PHC strategy continued in Dominica, Grenada, Haiti, Nicaragua, Peru 
and St Vincent in the Region of the Americas, and in Somalia, Sudan and Pakistan in the 
Eastern Mediterranean Region, WHO sponsored intersectoral meetings to define sectoral 
responsibilities for food and nutrition in Democratic Yemen and Tunisia. Food aid programmes 
for low-income and other vulnerable groups were evaluated in selected countries in the Region 
of the Americas. 

71. WHO prepared three interrelated documents intended for use by health professionals that 
review the latest information (1) on factors influencing breast-feeding in relation to infant 
and maternal health, (2) the main health and socioeconomic circumstances in which infants 
have to be fed on breast-milk substitutes, and (3) the physiological development of the 
infant and its implications for complementary feeding. They complement the work of WHO in 
1985 on feeding the low-birth-weight infant and infants and young children during period of 
illness. In the Region of the Americas, a short course on breast-feeding management in 
health services took place in Peru in November. Signs of a reversal of the declining trend 
in breast-feeding are now discernible in China, Fiji, Philippines and Viet Nam. 

72. Ail international collaborative network for training in nutrition has been established, 
in which WHO and four institutions of higher nutrition education in Asia and Europe are to 
promote the role of universities in combating malnutrition, with emphasis both on pure 
science and on understanding the influence of socioeconomic conditions on nutritional 
status. This approach was introduced in four teacher-training workshops. Meanwhile other 
institutions, notably in the African Region and the Region of the Americas, have expressed 
interest in joining the network. In the Eastern Mediterranean Region a consultation was held 
in December to define, for various categories of health workers involved in implementing food 
and nutrition programmes, the knowledge and skills required in this field with a view to 
preparing curricula and training materials. A workshop on food services management and diet 
therapy using modern computer technology was held at the Institute of Nutrition of Central 
America and Panama in October• 

Safe water and basic sanitation 

73. 1986 was the half-way point in the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation 
Decade (IDWSSD). and the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly in May 1986 reviewed a mid-Decade 
progress report1 including proposed action by Member States, the external support agencies 
and WHO in the five years to the end of the Decade. In all WHO regions considerable progress 
in promoting the Decade and in increasing public awareness of its implementation has been 
reported. It is estimated that by the end of 1985 more than 70 countries had completed or 
were in the process of completing their plans, and at least 76 had set targets for the Decade 
in relation to primary health care. The reports revealed that the development of services 
has been uneven in urban and rural areas; of the 270 million people estimated to have been 

1 Document WHA39/1986/REC/1, Annex 3. 



served with water supply, only 40% were in rural areas. There was also a gap between the 
levels of service in urban areas (77%) and rural areas (36%)• In the same way progress in 
sanitation has been unbalanced, three times as many urban as rural inhabitants having been 
provided with services during the five-year period. The review led to the conclusion that 
programme acceleration was clearly required. The Health Assembly adopted resolution 
WHA39.20, which placed emphasis on water supply and sanitation as essential components of PHC 
within the framework of an overall international approach, and underlined the need for 
acceleration of programmes through the allocation of necessary resources and manpower. 

74. A monitoring system has produced detailed documents showing the baseline information at 
the start of the Decade and at the end of 1983. Countries are now engaged in updating the 
survey of the situation at the end of 1985• The World Health Statistics Annual, 1985 
contained a special section on water supply and sanitation to which all data made available 
to governments since 1970 were presented; also the first issue of the World Health 
Statistics Quarterly in 1986 was dedicated to water and sanitation. 

75. Following oil the meetings held in Asia and Africa last year, a regional consultation for 
the Americas on external support took place in April 1986 at which the OECD Development 
Assistance Committee, external supporting agencies, regional and sub-regional banks, 
organizations of the United Nations system and a number of nongovernmental organizations were 
represented. The third edition of the "Catalogue of External Support", based oil information 
received from the external support community, including nongovernmental organizations, was 
compiled and distributed in 1986 in English, French and Spanish. WHO is establishing a 
country external support information system which will contain a global file on ongoing and 
proposed external support to the sector. It is designed to improve information exchange 
amongst donors, banks and other external support agencies, promote coordination and improve 
the effectiveness of resource utilization. 

76. Consultations of donors have continued to be held with several countries of the 
different WHO regions - for example, in Indonesia, Maldives, Nepal, Niger and Peru - to 
assess external assistance needs. A sub-regional consultation on the Decade for Central 
American countries was held in Guatemala in October. Phase V of the WHO/GTZ International 
Cooperation Programme was concluded in June 1986 with the completion of a five-year rural 
water supply and sanitation development plan for Bolivia. Special efforts have been made by 
governments and external support agencies to enhance the participation of women in Decade 
activities. In the South-East Asia Region, a workshop was convened on women's participation 
in the Decade involving participants from Indonesia, Nepal, Thailand and Sri Lanka. 

77. Decade "focal points" in the ministries of health and in other ministries with major 
technical competencies in water supply and sanitation were appointed in the Eastern 
Mediterranean Region, in accordance with the request of the Regional Committee in 1985. 
Subsequently a Regional Decade Advisory Committee with representatives of national Decade 
focal points was set up to monitor Decade progress and recommend measures for accelerating 
it； the Committee met for the first time in Cyprus in September 1986. 

78• The fourteenth session of the Interagency Steering Committee for Cooperative Action for 
the IDWSSD was held in September and reviewed the role of WHO in information exchange on the 
Decade and the planned activities of the other agencies active in the field. A study group 
met in April 1986 to review the latest developments in technology for water supply and 
sanitation in developing countries; and information material is being prepared on the 
optimizing and upgrading of treatment plant and on operation and maintenance of water 
treatment plant. WHO Monograph No. 39, "Excreta disposal for rural areas and small 
communities" is being updated, A number of guidelines have been developed for use by Member 
States. These include guidelines for the integration of water supplies and sanitation with 
other elements of primary health care and for national agencies and financing institutions in 
the Region of the Americas； guidelines for community water supply and sanitation projects 
developed in the South-East Asia Region; and two guidelines on technologies for water supply 
and sanitation for small communities, and a publication on water and sanitation in the 
Eastern Mediterranean Region. 

79. In most regions numerous national workshops have been convened to review different 
aspects of progress in the Decade, identify issues and constraints and make recommendations 
for the realignment of existing procedures for the promotion of community participation, 



institutional development, manpower development and choice of technology. Other workshops, 
seminars, and courses were directed, inter alia, at improving the management information 
system for the development of water supply sector agencies, the identification of research 
priorities for the development of appropriate technology, water quality control and 
sanitation, preventive maintenance, engineering design and practice, the installation and 
maintenance of handpumps, and economic and financial evaluation of rehabilitation projects. 
Two subregional projects on human resource development were completed in the Region of the 
Americas, one for the Caribbean, and the other for Central America, the Dominican Republic 
and Panama. In the Eastern Mediterranean Region workshops on human resource development took 
place in Saudi Arabia and Yemen. Also in 1986, workshops on planning were held in India and 
Philippines. 

80. The Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean established a Regional Centre for 
Environmental Health Activities in Amman which became operational in 1986 for training and 
research and served as a focal point for technology and exchange of information. The Pan 
American Centre for Sanitary Engineering and Environmental Sciences (CEPIS) initiated a 
programme for young professionals to provide national enviromental health engineers and 
scientists with international experience in the latest technology for national water and 
sanitation programmes. CEPIS also intensified its research programme to develop low-cost 
technology for water supply and sanitation for marginal urban areas, and for waste-water 
reuse. In the Eastern Mediterranean Region, United Nations volunteers were employed in 
direct technical support to Member States. 

Maternal and child health care, including family planning 

81. WHO in close collaboration with the United Nations Fund for Population Activities 
(UNFPA), reviewed maternal and child health/family planning (MCH/FP) programmes in the more 
than 90 countries in all regions in 1986. A first workshop on the formulation, monitoring 
and evaluation of projects took place for Portuguese-speaking countries in the African 
Region. An evaluation of the effectiveness of MCH services was carried out in nine countries 
in the Region of the Americas. An intercountry meeting to improve the managerial, 
supervisory and technical skills of national MCH/FP managers in the Eastern Mediterranean 
Region was held in Cyprus in November, with UNFPA support. 

82. WHO, UNFPA and UNICEF co-sponsored the European Parliamentarians1 Forum on "Child 
Survival, Women, and Population： Integrated Strategies" which was held in The Hague under 
the auspices of the Government of the Netherlands in February 1986. The parliamentarians 
from Europe and other regions examined integrated approaches to child spacing and maternal 
health as well as child survival, the role of women in child health, and adolescent 
sexuality. In the South-East Asia Region, the Regional Committee considered a technical 
paper on an integrated approach to maternal and child health in the context of primary health 
care. 

83. In view of the high mortality rate among women in childbirth in most parts of the world, 
WHO has been striving to improve traditional approaches and develop new ones to reduce 
maternal morbidity and mortality. Following the review conducted last year, which confirmed 
the five major causes of maternal death as haemorrhage, toxaemia, infection, obstructed 
labour, and illegal abortion, WHO has prepared guidelines on measurement of maternal 
mortality and analysis of its consequences, and on essential obstetric functions at the first 
referral level. The results of a WHO study on the hypertensive disorders of pregnancy 
carried out in Africa and Asia indicate that severity of oedema can be an important criterion 
used by traditional birth attendants and primary health care workers to identify women at 
risk of developing pre-eclampsia. The decision for referral for further care can therefore 
be made without reference to sophisticated blood-pressure measuring devices previously 
considered necessary. 

84. Birth weight is a recognized health status indicator - direct for infants and indirect 
for mothers - and a useful tool for assessing overall progress in achieving health for all. 
A multicentre study that terminated in 1986 has demonstrated the accuracy of simple arm and 
chest measurements using colour-coded tape measures where a substitute for weighing is 
needed, enabling traditional birth attendants and primary health care workers easily to 
identify low-birth-weight infants who require special care. In the Eastern Mediterranean 



Region, an intercountry meeting on low-birth-weight and perinatal care was held in 
Saudi Arabia in April, to define the problems and making recommendations to improve perinatal 
care and reduce the incidence of low birth weight. An interregional workshop on research 
methods in perinatal mortality was held in Beijing in July. Following the perinatal study 
which led to the report on "Having a baby in Europe", three out of a series of nine 
conferences on related subjects were organized in the European Region in 1986. Changes in 
perinatal services have been reported following the wide media coverage of these 
conferences. By the end of 1986 almost all Member States of the Region of the Americas and 
several in the Western Pacific Region were applying the risk approach in the delivery of 
services. 

85. One of the benefits of the development of appropriate technology for MCH/FP has been the 
strengthening of community involvement and self-reliance in women's health care. For 
example, results of studies completed in 1986 in 20 centres in 14 countries clearly show the 
educational and promotional value of locally adapted home-based mother's records in terms of 
greatly increased utilization of MCH/FP programmes and the identification and timely referral 
of women at risk of complications of pregnancy and delivery. Egypt, India and Philippines 
decided to extend the use of such records in order to confirm their overall impact on 
maternal and perinatal health. Two earlier interregional meetings on appropriate perinatal 
technology for the Region of the Americas and the European Region were followed by a third, 
related to the neonatal period, held in Trieste (Italy) in October. 

86• A multicentre study on child growth and development began in Argentina, China, India, 
Pakistan, Senegal and Thailand, to develop and test simple techniques for use by family 
members and health workers in monitoring children's physical growth and psychosocial 
development. In the Region of the Americas a consultative group on child growth and 
development, including representatives of UNICEF and other agencies, was convened in November 
to define the mechanisms to apply in implementing programmes and to determine research 
priorities, thus providing a frame of reference for cooperative activities of РАНО and other 
organizations• 

87. WHO, continuing its publications oil reproductive health and family planning, produced 
technical guidelines on the role in family planning care of barrier methods and spermicides, 
and on technical and managerial aspects of vasectomy services. In the African Region a 
survey of family health training needs in sub-Sahara countries by the Mauritius Training 
Centre led to changes in the curriculum of the course in fertility management held from 
September to November 1986. A study just completed in Ghana, Nepal and United Republic of 
Tanzania to test WHO guidelines on preventing infertility shows the importance of primary 
health care workers in this field. The prevention and timely treatment of sexually 
transmitted diseases is a vital part of such care and the Organization continues to support 
national efforts. 

88. Numbers of young people, both in absolute terms and as a proportion of the population, 
are changing rapidly, particularly in developing countries. Accelerating urbanization and 
alterations in social mores are combining to increase the special health problems of this age 
group. WHO has provided technical and managerial support to more than 60 countries where the 
definition of national problems, strategy and adolescent health programmes have been 
formulated. Representatives from more than 30 of these countries in Africa, Asia and the 
Americas participated in regional and interregional training workshops in 1986 oil methods for 
strengthening planning, research and communication on the reproductive health needs of 
adolescents. Several publications on the health of adolescents and youth were produced, 
particularly in the Region of the Americas. WHO also increased its collaboration with 
nongovernmental organizations, particularly those whose membership includes large numbers of 
young people, in research on the health needs of adolescents and primary health care services 
to meet them. 

Immunization against the major infectious diseases 

89. During 1986 immunization coverage continued to improve. It is now estimated that 
globally, half of all children receive three doses of diphtheria/pertussis/tetanus and oral 
polio vaccine (DPT/OPV) before they reach the age of one year. In the developing countries 
(excluding China) almost 40% of the infants are reached with three doses of DPT/OPV. As 
drop-out rates remain in the order of 30%, it may be estimated that some 60% of the infants 
in the developing world (excluding China) receive at least one dose of vaccine. This 
situation represents a major public health gain in the past ten years. At the same time 



these data show that the gain is certainly not sufficient, particularly as only 20% of the 
infants are immunized against measles and an equal proportion of the pregnant women are 
immunized against tetanus. With the present immunization coverage it is estimated that over 
3 million children a year still die from measles, neonatal tetanus and pertussis, while over 
a quarter of a million children are crippled by poliomyelitis. 

90. A comprehensive review of progress in the Expanded Programme on Immunization (EPI) was 
presented by the Director-General to the World Health Assembly in May 1986. It adopted 
resolution WHA39.30, affirming the global priority of EPI as a milestone toward achieving 
health for all by the year 2000, and warning that the 1990 target would not be achieved 
without significant acceleration of national programmes. Recommendations included three 
general and four specific actions： the former were the promotion of intersectoral 
collaboration, the adoption of a combination of strategies for acceleration and measures to 
ensure that any gains from such efforts are sustained through strengthening of primary health 
care services. The specific actions needed are： provision of immunization at any contact 
point, reduction of drop-out rates, improvement of services to the disadvantaged in urban 
areas, and special priority to the control of measles, poliomyelitis and neonatal tetanus. 

91• The African Region declared 1986 African Immunization Year. Many countries initiated 
special activities to accelerate their programmes. The Region of the Americas declared the 
target of elimination of poliomyelitis by 1990; the number of cases reported is only 10% of 
the reported incidence ten years ago. The European Region aims also at the elimination of 
poliomyelitis by 1990• The Eastern Mediterranean and South-East Asia Regions set targets for 
disease reduction and immunization coverage. The setting-up of a "disease-free zone" in the 
South Pacific is under consideration. 

92. Training of health workers remains a high priority for EPI, with particular emphasis on 
the training of peripheral health workers. Another high priority is programme evaluation at 
national level. Programme reviews have been carried out in many countries. These provide a 
good basis for replanning or immunization programmes. Together with UNICEF, guidelines were 
issued for the selection of injection equipment for EPI, emphasizing, inter alia, the use of 
a single sterile needle and a single sterile syringe for each injection. 

93. In October 1986, the EPI Global Advisory Group reaffirmed the recommendations from the 
World Health Assembly. The Group also recommended that asymptomatic children infected with 
human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) should receive all EPI vaccines as recommended in the 
usual immunization schedules. Symptomatic children should not be given BCG, but should 
receive all other vaccines as usual. 

Prevention and control of locally endemic diseases 

94. At the end of 1986, 99% of the population of the developing world lived in countries 
with a well formulated plan of operations for control of diarrhoeal diseases. Emphasis 
continued to be placed on sound planning and managerial and technical training of staff at 
all levels. During 1986, over 2000 staff were trained in WHO-supported courses in clinical 
management, senior management and supervision of diarrhoeal disease control programmes. 
Collaboration continued with UNICEF in providing oral rehydration salts (ORS) and in 
promoting the self-sufficiency of countries in their production. Over 250 million packets 
were produced, over half of them in developing countries, and countries are now considered 
fully self-sufficient in production. The local production of 0RS was started in Nigeria and 
Zambia. A meeting on intersectoral collaboration in the control of cholera for ministers of 
health and ministers of the interior from 10 West African countries was held in Bamako in 
June. In the Western Pacific Region, a clinical management training course on diarrhoeal 
disease was held at the National Oral Rehydration Training Centre, San Lazaro Hospital, 
Manila, from 8 to 27 July, and a workshop on "training of trainers" was held in Papua New 
Guinea. 

95. Senior staff of ministries of health responsible for programmes on acute respiratory 
infections (ARI) in 26 countries of the South-East Asia and Western Pacific Regions attended 
regional workshops on planning, implementation and evaluation of ARI control within PHC 
programmes. A WHO collaborating centre on ARI research and training was established in 
Chandigarh, India. 



96. Several WHO-sponsored studies on the effectiveness of neonatal BCG vaccination against 
infant tuberculosis were completed, confirming that immunization of newborn and young 
children provides a significant level of protection in childhood. 

97. A WHO consultative meeting with leprosy control managers from different countries in 
Geneva in June mainly discussed ways of integrating leprosy control into the district health 
system that are appropriate to the specific situation and endemicity. Multidrug therapy for 
leprosy has been intensively promoted by courses and seminars for public health personnel in 
the Region of the Americas. An independent evaluation of the leprosy programme in India was 
carried out in February, providing information on which to base plans for eradication of 
leprosy in that country. A WHO consultative meeting on training modules for leprosy was held 
in Geneva in May and recommended that they be compatible with training in CDD, ARI and EPI 
and that they be adaptable to local situations. A working group on rapid diagnostic methods 
for Mycobacterium leprae infection was held in June in Manila, and a training course oil the 
same topic took place immediately afterwards in Cebu, Philippines attended by participants 
from China, Korea, Malaysia, Philippines, Singapore and Viet Nam. (See also paragraph 123 
for research.) 

98. The seventy-seventh session of the Executive Board in January and the Thirty-ninth World 
Health Assembly discussed the topic of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and adopted 
resolutions on further development of WHO activities for prevention and control: a global 
strategy was discussed, and a regional strategy and plan of action for Africa have been 
prepared. Training courses for national medical and laboratory personnel on diagnosis and 
treatment were held in the WHO collaborating centre for AIDS in Berlin (West)； and for 
eastern and southern African countries, in Bangui and Dar-es-Salaam; and a regional workshop 
on AIDS was held in Kuwait. Recent information on AIDS was presented in Graz, Austria, and 
at an international meeting organized by the Nordic School of Public Health in Gôteborg, 
Sweden. Epidemiological and other aspects were reviewed at an international conference on 
AIDS in Paris in June. An intercountry consultation on AIDS was held in New Delhi in July. 
WHO collaborating centres on AIDS were established at the National Institute of Virology, 
Pune, India, and the Department of Virology, Siriraj Hospital, Mahidol University, Bangkok, 
Thailand, and in Australia, Japan and Singapore. 

99. In 1986 Plasmodium falciparum resistance was confirmed in four more countries, all in 
Africa. To document experience in malaria control, PHC missions to Haiti, Solomon Islands, 
Togo and Zambia were undertaken and WHO collaborated in the review of control programmes in 
Iran, Saudi Arabia, Sao Tome and Principe and Sudan. Malaria review missions visited seven 
countries of the Eastern Mediterranean Region. External evaluation of malaria control 
programmes was carried out in India, Nepal and Sri Lanka； and a joint Government/WHO 
evaluation in Bangladesh resulted in recommendations for strategies for malaria control 
through PHC. A regional workshop on malaria control as part of PHC was held in 
Kuala Lumpur• A revised regional anti-malaria strategy was adopted in the African Region. 
Thailand launched a project on self-managed and self-financed malaria control in villages. 
In Mauritius, strengthening and reorganization of surveillance saw a reduction in the 
transmission of malaria to very low levels in 1986. (See also paragraph 123 for research.) 

100. In collaboration with USAID, a five-month practical course on medical entomology and 
vector control was held in Burma. Training courses for middle-level vector control personnel 
at country and intercountry level were held in collaboration with DANIDA in Burma, China and 
Egypt. Master of Science degree courses in medical entomology were held in the Ivory Coast, 
Kenya, Nigeria, Sudan, Indonesia, Thailand and the Panama. An intercountry workshop was held 
in Lahore, Pakistan, in July to train medical officers and laboratory technicians in the 
techniques required for monitoring drug-resistant malaria. The first two international 
malariology courses in the French language were attended by 31 participants from 15 African 
countries. The first was held in Burundi and the second in Burkina Faso and France. They 
were supported by the Governments of Belgium, Burundi and France and by the Centre 
international pour le Développement social et la Santé communautaire. 

101. In many countries, efforts to integrate prevention and control activities for other 
parasitic diseases within primary health care continued. An expert committee on 
onchocerciasis met in April to review current knowledge and to assess future methods of 
control (see also paragraph 123 on research). Bolivia is mounting a nation-wide chemotherapy 
programme to control gastroenteric helminthiasis within the context of PHC and with community 
participation. A pilot project providing a comprehensive approach to schistosomiasis control 



was initiated in Egypt. Programmes for the control of schistosomiasis as part of PHC were 
developed in Madagascar and the United Republic of Tanzania, The first African regional 
workshop on dracunculiasis, in Niamey, was attended by 50 participants from 14 of the 19 
African countries affected. In Ecuador, Honduras, Paraguay and Uruguay, epidemiological 
studies on American trypanosomiasis (or Chagas1 disease) were completed and will be the basis 
for appropriate reorientation of vector control activities. Detailed practical guidelines 
for the planning of national programmes for African trypanosomiasis were prepared. Reagents 
for approximately 2.5 million serological tests of African trypanosomiasis were distributed 
during the year. Training programmes were organized in three countries and eight national 
control programmes were evaluated (see also paragraph 123 for research). 

102. Progress in vector biology and control continued. In the Eastern Mediterranean Region 
national workshops on the safe use of pesticides were held. A WHO collaborating centre on 
research and training on environmental methods for vector control has been established at the 
Vector Control Research Centre at the Indian Council of Medical Research, Pondicherry, India, 
which held training courses on medical entomology. Guidelines for forecasting vector-borne 
disease implications of water resource development projects have been published with the 
support of the WH0/FA0/UNEP Panel of Experts on Environmental Management for Vector Control. 
Guidelines have been prepared for pest control in refugee camps. A consultation on community 
participation for disease vector control was jointly organized by the Indian Council of 
Medical Research, the Regional Office for South-East Asia, and headquarters (Vector Biology 
and Control unit and the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases). 

103. EMRO and the Mediterranean zoonoses control programme collaborated in organizing the 
second training course in brucellosis in 1986. New biotechnologies in zoonoses control were 
reviewed at an expert meeting held in Rome in October as part of WHO's contribution to an FAO 
seminar. An intercountry training course on the development of field techniques for canine 
rabies control was held in Sri Lanka in January. Consultations in Munich and in Moscow 
discussed specific and non-specific measures for the prevention and control of human 
salmonellosis infection. 

104. А РАНО/WHO symposium on viral hepatitis in Latin American countries was held in Caracas 
in September, and in May a consultation on viral hepatitis control made recommendations on 
hepatitis В vaccination strategy. 

Prevention and treatment of common diseases and injuries 

105. WHO pursued the PHC approach in national programmes for the prevention of blinding 
diseases. A task force on priorities in blindness prevention in African countries was held 
in Brazzaville sponsored by collaborating NGOs. Cataract is the most important overall cause 
of loss of sight, which only surgery can restore. An international meeting on the management 
of cataract within PHC systems was held in Indonesia in December. A new and simplified 
grading system for trachoma was developed in applied research to facilitate reliable 
assessment of the disease and its complications by specially trained auxiliary health 
personnel, and a new methodology for simplified population-based field surveys on blindness 
and its causes was elaborated. In Burkina Faso, WHO collaborated in studies on the 
prevalence of eye diseases among schoolchildren in Ouagadougou. A regional task force oil 
blindness prevention met in Brazzaville in October, with participants from 12 countries and 
representatives of several NGOs. 

106. The first WHO international seminar on the epidemiology, planning and design of 
integrated programmes for community health measures to combat noncommunicable diseases, 
emphasizing training of national programme coordinators, was held in Finland in November. 
Principal investigators of the countrywide integrated noncommunicable diseases intervention 
study met in Reykjavik to discuss guidelines for monitoring and evaluation and other aspects 
of its implementation. РАНО promoted a regional monitoring project for integrated 
noncommunicable disease control programmes. Working groups on integrated programmes are 
active in several countries (Brazil, Chile, Cuba, Mexico and Venezuela). 

107. Primary prevention has perhaps the greatest potential for reducing the number of deaths 
from cancer worldwide, WHO is collaborating in epidemiological studies on primary liver 
cancer in Zambia, and in pilot projects in Congo, Liberia and Zimbabwe for prevention and 



control of cancer as part of PHC at the district level. Multinational interdisciplinary 
workshops on cervical cancer control were conducted in Bolivia, Brazil and Peru in April and 
in Central America and Panama in May. An international course on epidemiological research on 
cancer was held in Chile in October focusing on the practical application of research 
results. A methodology for setting priorities for cancer control programmes developed by WHO 
compares the effectiveness and costs of various cancer control approaches. Cancer pain 
relief is also an important public health problem. Tests, using the WHO guidelines for pain 
management, have been carried out in Japan and a conference on cancer pain relief was 
organized in the Region of the Americas. 

108. National programme managers involved in prevention and control of rheumatic 
fever/rheumatic heart disease from 16 developing countries in five WHO regions met in 
November. Activities in this area are being developed in close collaboration with the 
committee for rheumatic fever and rheumatic disease of the International Society and 
Federation of Cardiology and with the financial support of AGFUND. 

109. The WHO MONICA project involves 41 collaborating centres in 26 countries and a 
population of about 30 million; it monitors trends and determinant factors in cardiovascular 
diseases• The first quality control review of the collaborating centres involved was carried 
out by the project steering committee in 1986, and the first International MONICA Congress 
was held in Augsburg, Federal Republic of Germany, from 27 February to 1 March. A WHO 
meeting on information support made recommendations on using the MONICA methodology to 
develop integrated programmes. Centres in 18 countries took part in a three-month pilot 
project to test the study protocol on the pathobiological determinants of atherosclerosis in 
youth. 

110. Models of community-oriented diabetes control programmes were reviewed during a WHO 
co-sponsored workshop on "diabetes care as a model for PHC" in June in Stockholm; material 
used at the workshop will be disseminated by WHO. A final meeting in Rome of the principal 
investigators in the WHO multinational study on vascular diseases in diabetes reviewed 
mortality data from the 14 participating centres. In the United Republic of Tanzania a pilot 
project for the control of cardiovascular diseases and diabetes mellitus as part of PHC was 
initiated in three districts. 

Essential drugs 

111. 1986 was a turning point. Following the Conference of Experts on the Rational Use of 
Drugs held in Nairobi in 1985, the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly fully endorsed the~ 
revised drug strategy, urging both the acceleration of existing activities and expansion into 
a number of new areas. Several of the recommended measures were planned and partially 
implemented during 1986, and steps have been taken to increase the level of extrabudgetary 
funding by US$ 4 million annually as approved by the World Health Assembly. 

112. Major attention focused on strengthening the capacity of countries for the design, 
implementation and evaluation of national policies oil essential drugs. The number of 
countries formulating and implementing essential drug programmes exceeded targets for 1986, 
and substantial interest continued to be shown by the media in the issues involved. In 
Central America and Panama a sub-regional project and several country projects are under way 
to support the development and implementation of policies on essential drugs. Some countries 
with very large national formularies have made reductions in the number of drugs available in 
the public sector; certain industrialized countries are introducing limited lists and/or 
generic substitution. New programmes to supply essential drugs and vaccines were initiated 
in Botswana, Ghana, Mali, Nigeria and Uganda with bilateral or multilateral aid or World Bank 
loans. 

113. The complexity at both national and international level of procuring finished 
pharmaceutical products and raw materials can result in prices being higher than necessary. 
Tendering continues to be a way of obtaining drugs of acceptable quality at low prices. 
Several procurement schemes are now in place in the Region of the Americas. Up-to-date 
information on international prices and reputable suppliers can now be obtained on request 
from WHO and UNICEF. A first contribution of approximately USÍ 3 million was made in 1986 to 
the procurement fund for essential drugs being established with UNICEF. A substantial 
proportion of national health budgets is spent on drugs, but much of it is not allocated to 
essential ones. Improved systems of financing, including cost recovery schemes, are urgently 



needed to ensure the regular supply of essential drugs. Several countries are in the process 
of designing and implementing cost recovery schemes, and experience with alternative methods 
of financing drug supplies has been examined. Extrabudgetary funds for the Action Programme 
on Essential Drugs and Vaccines have increased, and Denmark, Holland, Japan and Sweden 
support it by sending experts. Mobilization of international resources for programme 
implementation continues through bilateral and multilateral arrangements or through 
development banks. 

114. Several nongovernmental organizations have adopted the principles of the essential 
drugs programme for their operations, and others are actively promoting them. The evaluation 
of the emergency "ration kit" was begun in 1986. A joint programme with the Christian 
Medical Commission was launched in 1986. In spite of opportunities, technical cooperation 
among developing countries in essential drugs has met with only limited success. Several 
South American countries are combining to procure, or obtain information on, raw materials 
and finished products. The Regional Office for the Western Pacific is assisting the small 
countries of the South Pacific Bureau for Economic Cooperation to organize a joint 
procurement system. Research is under way to improve programme impact and efficiency, by 
estimating drug requirements more accurately, assessing drug utilization, and drug stability, 
promoting community participation and cost recovery schemes, etc. A socioeconomic study on 
family expenditure on drugs will be carried out in several countries including Kenya, where 
field implementation began in 1986. A sociocultural study on people's perception and use of 
drugs was designed and implementation began in Cyprus in late 1986. 

115. In the Eastern Mediterranean Region the first intercountry training course in Arabic on 
management of drug suppies for PHC was held, and six national workshops on the rational use 
of essential drugs were held. An intercountry meeting on drug policies and management held 
in October reviewed progress arid business strategies for implementing national priorities in 
essential drugs. 

Other elements 

116. Reduction in dental caries prevalence continued in highly industrialized and some 
developing countries. An intercountry workshop for directors of national oral health 
programmes in 11 countries of the Eastern Mediterranean Region was held when the new 
demonstration, training and research centre for oral health in Damascus, a WHO collaborating 
centre, was opened. In the African Region a five-week training course on public health 
dentistry was conducted in Nairobi for participants of all English-speaking countries of the 
Region, supported technically by staff of the WHO Regional Office for Europe and financially 
by DANIDA. Steps were taken towards a formal partnership between WHO1 s oral health programme 
and the International Dental Federation. 

117. A major outcome of the second global liaison meeting oil accident and injury prevention 
in Geneva in May 1986 was the decision to promote the use of seat-belts and child safety 
measures in cars in as many countries as possible. An intercountry workshop on the 
epidemiology of accidents and their prevention was held in Amman. In order to improve the 
quality of teaching at district level, flexible teaching-and-learning guides describing 
technologies for rehabilitation, and guidelines on planning, management and evaluation of 
district and national rehabilitation programmes were prepared• In the Americas, health 
authorities from large cities analysed the possibilities for expanding community-based 
rehabilitation coverage and prepared guidelines which are currently being used in 
Buenos Aires. Two workshops in Lima focused on community-based rehabilitation, one on 
rehabilitation of blind persons and the other on occupational therapy in rehabilitation 
programmes. A meeting was organized by РАНО with participants from Colombia, Venezuela and 
USA on intensified efforts to prevent deafness. 

118. With the objective of increasing awareness of the specific needs and problems of older 
people in a changing society, and to promote conditions that favour the care of the elderly 
within the family, РАНО organized a course on gerontology, geriatrics and administration of 
programmes for the elderly in Buenos Aires. The first issue of the computerized 
bibliographical information bank on gerontology was sent to selected collaborating 
institutions in the region. А РАНО scientific publication entitled "Toward the well-being of 
the elderly" resulted from a briefing on health care of the elderly held in Washington, 
co-sponsored by РАНО, the Kellogg International Programme on Health and Aging and the 
Institute of Social Medicine, University of Copenhagen. 



119. In Oman and Yemen, national training courses to promote better health care of workers 
were held, and a national course on pneumoconiosis was held in China. An intercountry 
meeting on PHC in the workplace was held in Baghdad to review the status of occupational 
problems and to discuss alternative approaches to the development of occupational health 
services within the context of PHC. A draft manual for the training of PHC workers was 
developed. An interagency meeting with the Commission of European Communities and ILO 
produced guidelines oil training in industrial hygiene. Further case studies for teaching in 
occupational epidemiology were published in loose-leaf form; the publication is in use in 
some 150 schools of public health and departments of occupational health and epidemiology. 

120. Multidisciplinary workshops in Democratic Yemen, Pakistan, Tunisia and Yemen drafted 
plans for implementation of national mental health programmes. Training courses for doctors 
and mental health personnel working in PHC were held in Democratic Yemen, Iraq, Libyan Arab 
Jamahiriya, Pakistan and Sudan. An intercountry meeting on the development of educational 
methodology for training practitioners in mental health was held in Bahrain. China, 
Colombia, Mexico, Nigeria and Senegal have launched action programmes on community control of 
epilepsy, adapting treatment and management methods to local conditions. 

121. Alcohol and drug abuse problems are of growing concern to many countries. Some 30 
countries were represented at the Conference of Ministers of Health on Narcotic and 
Psychotropic Drug Misuse, held in London in March. The final meeting of experts involved in 
the preparation of WHO guidelines on the development and evaluation of national policies on 
drug abuse and an advisory meeting to develop guidelines on the identification of individuals 
or groups at high risk for drug abuse were also held in 1986. A working group on the 
respective roles of PHC and specialized services in the development and implementation of 
programmes for "problem drinkers" was held in Oslo. Working groups on drug-related problems 
in adolescents were convened in Tobago and Tokyo. A consultation on the influence of 
economic and other interests in alcohol consumption and related problems was convened in 
Dublin. A basic manual containing guidelines for the management of both alcohol and drug 
problems by PHC workers has been prepared. Based on work in Austria, Bulgaria, Kenya, 
Mexico, Norway and USA, a simple screening procedure has been developed to help identify 
alcohol-related problems in their early stages. Of particular concern to many countries is 
the new and rapidly spreading phenomenon of sniffing or inhaling solvents. In Mexico, an 
advisory group met in April to formulate recommendations for dealing with the problem. A 
methodology for international drug-abuse reporting was developed at a WHO working group in 
Penang, Malaysia, and was pilot-tested in 10 countries as part of the establishment of an 
early warning system. 

122. A working group on preventive practices in suicide and attempted suicide met in the 
United Kingdom, and another on suicide prevention in Latin America met in Washington. In 
collaboration with the Joint Commission on International Aspects of Mental Retardation, WHO 
published a general information booklet on mental retardation and developed a list of 
scientific resource centres working in the field and that are prepared to participate in 
international collaborative work. 

V. APPROPRIATE TECHNOLOGY AND RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT 

123. Tropical disease research has continued to make progress in technology to control major 
diseases. A leprosy vaccine is now undergoing clinical trials in Venezuela and Malawi. The 
development of a malaria vaccine has reached the stage of Phase 1 trials in human 
volunteers. The first clinical trials of an anti-sporozoite malaria vaccine produced by DNA 
gene cloning and developed by the Walter Reed Army Institute of Research and the National 
Institutes of Health in the USA began early in the year. Clinical trials of another 
anti-sporozoite vaccine based on the same surface molecule and produced by chemical synthesis 
were expected to begin by the end of 1986. Guidelines on epidemiological evaluation of 
P.falciparum sporozoite vaccines were prepared. In clinical trials the drug 
difluoromethylornithine has been proven both safe and effective in the treatment of African 
trypanosomiasis• Ivermectin has proven highly effective as a chemotherapeutic supplement to 
larviciding in the control of onchocerciasis• New techniques, notably fumigant canisters and 
long-acting insecticidal sprays to control the triatomid vector of Chagas1 disease, have 
produced encouraging results. During the year, important advances occurred in the 
development of oral cholera and rota virus vaccines. Draft requirements for hepatitis В 
vaccines produced by recombinant DNA techniques have been developed. New procedures have 
been initiated for certification of vaccines for EPI, in which national control health 
authorities assumed direct responsibility. 



124. A study has been initiated to evaluate results of the WHO basic radiological system 
(BRS). A workshop on BRS was held in Harare, Zimbabwe in May. A comparison of nuclear 
imaging devices was completed in 30 countries of Europe, the Americas and the Western Pacific 
and Eastern Mediterranean Regions. The first world congress on ultrasound in developing 
countries sponsored by WHO and the World Federation of Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology was 
held in Yugoslavia, and an IAEA/WHO International Symposium on Radiotherapy in Developing 
Countries - Present Status and Future Trends, was held in Austria. An IAEA/WHO training 
course and study tour on nuclear medicine was held in USSR. Two workshops on quality 
assurance in radiology were held in the South-East Asia and Eastern Mediterranean Regions. 
As part of WHO activities in support of collaborative research on health technology 
development, an international conference of regulatory authorities on medical devices was 
held in Wasíiington. The first issue of the joint IAEA/WHO newsletter on quality assurance in 
nuclear medicine was produced and distributed in all regions. 

125• In May 1986 the Advisory Committee on Medical Research (ACMR) was redesignated the 
Advisory Committee on Health Research (ACHR). A document on health research strategy has 
been issued and distributed widely to ministries, NGOs, medical research councils, 
universities and research institutions and relevant scientific journals, with a request for 
comments. The methodological and operational concepts of the strategy will be tested in 
the framework of national research needs. The ACHR sub-committee on enhancement of transfer 
of technology to developing countries with special reference to health emphasized the 
potential contributions of new technology to national health programmes and the role of WHO 
in facilitating such contributions. Recommendations included the setting-up by developing 
countries of specialized mechanisms to evaluate the appropriateness of new technology to 
their needs, and enhanced collaborative arrangements in WHO； the promotion of pilot projects 
such as the use of expert systems in operational programmes； and the continual monitoring, 
through ACHR, of new and emerging technology. The rationale for health manpower research is 
that it can lead to better informed decision-making in integrated health systems and manpower 
development and consequently to a more effective manpower response to the challenge of health 
for all. Initiatives have been taken at global, regional and country levels to put into 
practice the ACHR philosophy on health manpower research. 

126. The first in a series of subregional workshops on research priorities and strategies 
was held in Guatemala for representatives of ministries of health, universities and national 
research councils from Belize, the Central American countries including Panama, and the 
Dominican Republic. A multidisciplinary workshop on health services research for 
English-speaking Caribbean countries was held in Trinidad and Tobago. In the Eastern 
Mediterranean Region a task force set up to work with a few countries to support the 
development and implementation of national policies and strategies for research began work in 
Kuwait and Pakistan. 

127. The Special Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human 
Reproduction continued to carry out, promote, coordinate and evaluate research related to 
family planning and to strengthen the capacities of developing countries to carry out such 
research, with studies on the social and behavioural aspects of fertility regulating 
practices. Large-scale clinical trials of a levonorgestrel-releasing vaginal ring began, and 
once-a-month injectable formulations are being tested in centres supported by the Special 
Programme all over the world. A birth control vaccine developed by the Programme is 
undergoing initial clinical trials in Australia. The Programme has also developed a 
simplified system for diagnosis and management for the infertile couple. 

128. Major institution-strengthening programmes were started in five more developing 
countries, and nearly 120 scientists from developing countries received advanced training in 
human reproduction research. Special strategies have been drawn up for strengthening the 
research capacities of the countries of Sub-Saharan Africa to deal with their unique problems. 

129. Growing professional and public concern about the quality and application of medical 
technology has emphasized the support role being developed by the global programme for 
appropriate health care technology; a network of collaborating NGOs, institutions and 
individuals is being built up to cover the six regions of WHO. Three main areas of work 
(communication and laboratory and radiological technology) have been specified. 
Simultaneously a series of information packs are being widely diffused, covering 10 key 

1 Document WHO/RPD/ACHR/HRS/86. 



issues: communication technology, variations in health care practice, budgetary incentives 
and disincentives for use of appropriate technology, assessment of use of medical technology, 
laboratory technology, imaging technology, perinatal technology, safety in health care, drug 
utilization, and contraceptive technology. Detailed study projects on most of the 10 issues 
are either starting or are well under way. Results from such studies are already available 
in computer use in primary health care, variations in health care practice, use of the 
international insulin pump, imaging technology, and aminoglycoside utilization. 

VI. MOBILIZATION OF RESOURCES 

130. The year opened with some promise of improvement in national economies and in the 
transfer of international resources. Later, however, global economic growth slowed 
significantly, affecting official development assistance, which had not increased in real 
terms for five years. Fluctuations in currency, especially the US dollar and in the cost of 
petroleum products, brought a mixture of benefits and hardships to most countries. On 
balance, economic issues continued to preoccupy most health ministries and to pose real 
constraints to accelerating national health development. These issues were a constant 
subject of consultation with bilateral agencies, funding agencies of the United Nations 
system, the World Bank, regional banks, and nongovernmental organizations; and a new sense 
of partnership was established with several important funding agencies. Italy and Belgium 
were added to the list of countries which regularly review and plan cooperative efforts with 
WHO. 

131. Guinea-Bissau, with the support of WHO, met donors within the UNDP round table 
framework who pledged support for its priority health activities• Country resource 
utilization reviews were carried out in Djibouti, Mali and Solomon Islands. WHO, with the 
World Bank, UNDP and major donor governments, followed up reviews of special needs in a 
number of other countries, including African countries affected by the drought and economic 
crisis. 

132. Dialogue between WHO and the World Bank was intensified in policy discussions and 
reviews of specific issues such as acceleration of family planning in Africa (closely 
coordinated with UNFPA). The Regional Office for Africa set up a health resources 
mobilization unit； it organized a workshop for five Member States in West Africa to identify 
gaps in resources and establish priorities for external funding. The Region benefited from a 
USAID grant of US$ 3.3 million to implement various infectious disease control programmes. 
Problems encountered in the African Region included delays in country activities impeding 
timely completion of project cycles and approval of funds by donor agencies; failure to 
sustain the project after donor's withdrawal； and governmentsf lack of understanding of the 
distinction between projects that clearly require bilateral involvement and projects that 
stand a chance of being financed by multilateral agencies or voluntary organizations. 

133. Despite the financial crisis, in the Americas the momentum of resource mobilization 
achieved in 1985 was maintained, with efforts concentrated on programme formulation in 
Central America to justify the support already provided by bilateral donors such as France, 
Federal Republic of Germany, Italy, Netherlands, and United States of America, and as part of 
the initiative known as Caribbean Cooperation in Health in completing the first step towards 
securing external financial resources. WHO continued to work closely with the World Bank, 
the Inter-American Development Bank, and the Caribbean Development Bank. (See also 
paragraphs 138 and 139.) 

134. In the South-East Asia Region, where a compendium of donors1 profiles was drawn up, the 
economic recession created a tendency toward bilateral development cooperation. In the 
European Region, WHO was the executing agency for 27 country and intercountry projects 
financed by UNDP, UNEP and UNFPA, with allocation of funds in excess of US¿ 1 750 000； 
voluntary contributions in the Region totalled over US$ 600 000. Support was provided to 
Member States in the Western Pacific Region in rationalizing and mobilizing scarce resources 
for health activities in support of national strategies. A country resource utilization 
review was carried out in Solomon Islands in May 1986. Twelve national country projects in 
the Region received UNDP support. A programme of cooperation for the health sector in 
Viet Nam was developed with the Australian Development and Assistance Bureau in collaboration 
with UNICEF to commence in 1986. 

135. The overall strategy of WHO for health resource mobilization was reviewed with the 
object of applying new modalities for systematic processing of known needs for external 



financial support and for approaching the donor governments and agencies with greater 
effectiveness and timeliness. This was also part of the on-going training and orientation of 
WHO representatives. 

VII. INTERCOUNTRY COOPERATION 

136. There is increasing evidence of greater cooperation between countries for the 
implementation of their national strategies. The coordinating group of the non-aligned and 
developing countries reviewed the implementation of their medium-term plan in health 
(1984-1989) and made suggestions for its modification. The Eighth Conference of Heads of 
State and Governments of Non-aligned Countries in Harare, Zimbabwe endorsed the medium-term 
plan and called upon countries to undertake appropriate measures for its implementation, 
including the development of biennial plans. Among the activities of the plan are promotion 
of technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) and development of a critical mass 
of health leaders to pursue TCDC in support of national strategies for health for all. 
During 1986, three international colloquia on TCDC and leadership for health for all were 
organized in Cuba, Thailand and Yugoslavia (see also paragraph 15). Participants in these 
colloquia examined critical issues in the implementation of their national strategies for 
health for all, and priority areas and mechanisms for technical cooperation among countries 
in support of such strategies. A number of informal agreements on TCDC among the 
participating countries emerged. The brunt of local costs was borne by each host country, 
with travel costs and technical and other support provided by WHO, while UNDP's support 
decreased markedly. The Centre for Cooperation in Health with Non-aligned and Developing 
Countries in Zagreb, Yugoslavia was redesignated as a WHO collaborating centre for TCDC in 
health development. 

137. Intercountry projects in the African Region were gradually replaced in 1986 by teams 
working in the three subregional health development offices； the teams were strengthened to 
respond better to countries' specific needs. WHO provided assistance to strengthen health 
infrastructures, procure medical supplies and develop health manpower to serve front-line 
States and their displaced populations. Early in the year a plan of action for emergency 
relief operations was approved in the African Region in response to Member States1 requests, 
and national emergency preparedness plans and early warning systems were developed with WHO 
support. Two workshops - one in English and one in French 一 were held during the year to 
train regional experts in emergency preparedness and disaster management, and by the end of 
the year a regional training centre will be almost fully operational• 

138. The Plan for Priority Health Needs in Central America and Panama provided WHO with 
encouraging experience in working with Belize, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, 
Nicaragua and Panama as a group. Multidisciplinary teams were established in which more than 
300 professionals developed project profiles, preliminary proposals, and final projects and 
organized a project portfolio including 40 subregional and 267 national projects in the 
Plan's priority areas. The receptive attitude of donor agencies and governments, both in the 
Region and elsewhere, is the strongest indicator of the initiative1s feasibility and 
potential； and several international organizations - particularly UNICEF, UNFPA, UNDP - have 
expressed their support. The response from bilateral agencies is also encouraging. USAID 
signed an agreement with РАНО to provide a total of US$ 6.5 million in support for drug 
quality control and distribution systems and malaria control. Spain, having earlier 
sponsored the Madrid Conference, contributed US$ 10 million in 1986, Netherlands 
US$ 19 million, France US¿ 600 000， Switzerland some US$ 2 million, Sweden and Norway about 
US¿ 500 000 each. EEC and the Government of Italy decided to provide, through UNICEF, 
US$ 15 million each in support of measures for infant survival. The Inter-American 
Development Bank also approved a number of projects for support. 

139. The objectives of another initiative, Caribbean Cooperation in Health, supported by 
WHO, are to develop technical cooperation among countries to make the best use of human and 
institutional resources so as to solve the most pressing problems of priority groups. The 18 
countries of the Caribbean basin decided to concentrate on environmental protection, 
including vector control; health manpower development； chronic communicable diseases and 
accidents； strengthening of health systems； food and nutrition; and maternal and child 
health and population. 

140. In 1986 a Plan of Action for the Andean Region was developed for Bolivia, Colombia, 
Ecuador, Peru, and Venezuela, to use the available resources for common programmes in 



priority areas, to develop specific national and subregional projects to improve the 
efficiency of the health services, and attend to the most critical problems of the sector; 
to provide intercountry and interagency technical cooperation; and to mobilize other 
national and external resources to meet the needs of the most underprivileged groups. 

141. Health ministers of countries of the Southern Cone (including Argentina, Brazil, Chile, 
Paraguay and Uruguay) met in August. Prior to the ministers1 meeting representatives of each 
country presented technical papers on the topics selected for the meeting： analysis of 
technology with emphasis oil medicines, biologicals and instrumentation; human resource 
development, especially postgraduate and continuing education; scientific and technical 
information; chronic diseases； environmental health; and border health problems, 
especially endemic diseases such as malaria, Chagas1 disease, and schistosomiasis. 

142. Seven countries reached formal agreement within the South Asian Association for 
Regional Cooperation. Their efforts in the health field were supported by WHO from the 
outset. The Meeting of Health Ministers of the South-East Asia Region continued to 
strengthen cooperation. Thailand and Nepal entered into a bilateral agreement, and 
delegations visited each other's country. A directory of institutions for technical 
cooperation among developing countries (TCDC), first brought out in 1985, was updated in 
1986. A directory of training institutions was also issued. 

143. A major new project for the promotion of the health of young people in its 12 member 
States is being developed by EEC in close collaboration with the Regional Office for Europe. 
The purpose of this project is to stimulate school health education in EEC member States and 
to disseminate the experiences to neighbouring European States. 

144. The concept of TCDC continued to guide countries in the Eastern Mediterranean Region; 
the more favoured continued to aid the less well endowed, for example through AGFUND and the 
Council of Arab Ministers of Health. The intercountry meeting held in November 1985 on how 
best to utilize evaluation findings in health-for-all strategies was followed up by another 
in November 1986 to further promote their utilization by governments and WHO. Collaborative 
activities for primary health care continued to focus on development of human resources. 

VIII. COOPERATION BETWEEN WHO AND OTHER INTERNATIONAL BODIES 

145. Relations with the United Nations and other agencies within the United Nations system 
as well as with bilateral and multilateral funding agencies continued to be strengthened in 
all regions through involvement in interagency coordination meetings and in joint activities. 

146. Within the United Nations system the review during 1986 of some 140 projects operated 
by the World Food Programme (WFP) and WHO revealed that joint activities should focus much 
more oil food aid for the development of primary health care (PHC) and multipurpose projects 
with an explicit health component (e.g., feeding of vulnerable groups). Projects related to 
agriculture, rural development and education also affect health and interact with PHC. A new 
orientation was thus given to technical reviews of draft project documents and mission 
reports, and guidelines were prepared for identifying the effects of development projects 
with food aid on health. Activities for direct and indirect support to national 
health-for-all strategies were then identified within the framework of such projects, 
starting in two Latin American and two African countries. 

147. The drought in Africa demonstrated the need for greater coordination in the donor 
community and the United Nations system to cope with the magnitude and diversity of emergency 
situations in affected countries. The United Nations Office for Emergency Operations in 
Africa (OEOA) gave very substantial assistance in 1986, exemplified by the country-level 
coordination activities of the Secretary-General1 s special representatives in Ethiopia and 
Sudan. WHO continued to work alongside UNDP, UNDRO, UNICEF, UNHCR, FAO, WFP and other 
agencies whose efforts were coordinated by OEOA, and participated in the meetings of the 
African Emergency Task Force and the United Nations informal working group on linkages 
between emergency relief and development. 

148. A consolidated list of products whose consumption and/or sale have been banned, 
withdrawn, severely restricted or not approved by governments, was prepared in order to 
increase public awareness of the existence and marketing of products harmful to health and to 
provide support to governments' efforts to monitor and control them. A memorandum of 



understanding with WHO and UNEP had been signed in 1985 by the Secretary-General of the 
United Nations, delineating their responsibility for collecting and processing information 
and coordinating work on the List. WHO'S responsibility concerns pharmaceutical products and 
the information needed to strengthen national systems for managing and monitoring their use. 
It collaborated with the United Nations and the UNDP International Register of Potentially 
Toxic Chemicals in the preparation of the second issue of the List for submission to the 
General Assembly. WHO also took part in drafting the FAO International Code of Conduct on 
the Distribution and Use of Pesticides, which aims at preventing abuses especially in 
developing countries. 

149. WHO responded promptly after the Chernobyl accident through its Regional Office for 
Europe, where an emergency centre was established to collect, collate and distribute daily 
selected information on exposure rates, data on the deposition of iodine 131 and caesium 137 
on the ground and their accumulation in milk. In addition, two expert groups were convened. 
The first in Copenhagen analysed the accident and advised national authorities on the need 
for control measures. The second in Bilthoven, Netherlands, reviewed the collected 
information and made tentative predictions of doses in the European Region. Following the 
acute phase of the emergency, WHO with IAEA and other organizations reviewed the accident and 
planned future collaboration. The public health concerns raised by the Chernobyl accident 
and the plans for future activities in the European Region were discussed and agreed upon by 
the Regional Committee. At WHO headquarters work was begun on the development of guideline 
values for "derived intervention levels" and on strengthening both the collaborating centres 
for emergency medical response and those of the environmental monitoring system. In October 
1986, the Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean organized a regional seminar on 
radiation protection and, the following month, the Regional Office for the Americas 
co-sponsored an interregional meeting on the medical implications of the accident. 

150. A consultation on information exchange and collaboration in health-related activities 
in Europe was held in the WHO Regional Office for Europe in September, aimed at promoting 
intersectoral and international cooperation among the specialized agencies and United Nations 
bodies and the relevant European intergovernmental organizations, such as the Council of 
Europe, CMEA, the Commission of the European Communities, OECD and the Nordic Council. 
Another meeting was held in September on the role of nongovernmental organizations in the 
promotion of health for all, specifically with regard to healthy lifestyles. 

151. Resolution WHA38.31 requested the regional committees to consider ways and means of 
strengthening the involvement of regional and national nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) 
in the implementation of regional and national strategies for health for all. In response to 
this request, the Regional Committee for Africa adopted a proposal for a structured working 
relationship between Member States, the Regional Office and NGOs. РАНО had already 
established official relations with several inter-American NGOs, and the Regional Committee 
resolved to continue to encourage working relations with regional and national NGOs. The 
Regional Committees for the Eastern Mediterranean and the Western Pacific decided on a trial 
period for setting up working relations with a few selected NGOs, with a review at the end of 
two years, while the Regional Committee for Europe deferred action until after the next 
Health Assembly. The Regional Committee for South-East Asia called on Member States of the 
Region to establish or strengthen mechanisms for effective collaboration with national NGOs 
and to involve, consult and work increasingly with NGOs active in health and related areas. 
It directed the Regional Office to support countries in establishing and assessing such 
mechanisms. 

152. 1986 was the International Year of Peace. Part of WHO'S contribution to the 
preservation and promotion of this most significant condition for the attainment of health 
for all was entrusted to "WHOPAX", a group of scientists selected by the Director-General and 
specializing in the effects of nuclear war on health and health services. WHOPAX submitted 
to the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly the first results of specific studies on acute 
radiation mortality in a nuclear war, the impact of fires on casualties, the immunological 
consequences of a nuclear conflict, the possible climatic effects, including "nuclear 
winter", problems with food supplies and starvation in the aftermath, and the biological 
effects of prenatal irradiation. A small working group also met during the Health Assembly 
to examine the psychosocial aspects of the nuclear threat, especially its impact on children 
and adolescents. 



153. WHO's main contribution to the International Year of Shelter for the Homeless will be 
made through an interregional consultation on "housing - the implications for health" which 
the Organization will convene in June 1987. Preparatory work for the consultation was 
initiated in 1986 on material on situation analysis, health principles of housing and options 
for action. Six documents containing information and guidelines are being prepared under a 
joint ШО/UNEP project on environmental health aspects of housing and urban planning, three 
of them to be published in 1987. In addition, the Regional Office for South-East Asia 
convened a workshop on environmental health and housing in rural and urban development in 
September in Madras, India, and the Regional Office for the Americas organized a subregional 
seminar on health and habitat in Salta, Argentina in November 1986. 

IX. CONCLUSION 

154. Evaluation of the health-for-all Strategy in 1985-1986 generated new momentum for 
Member countries in the pursuit of their national strategies； there is evidence that 
countries have begun to use the results of the evaluation for reorienting and strengthening 
their health development efforts. Their approaches have been as diverse as their physical 
characters, political systems, social and cultural structures and degrees of development. 

155. There is no doubt that economic issues have continued to command most of the attention 
of Member States and WHO. Health budgets of many countries are affected at a time when 
additional resources are required to build and sustain national health systems to meet the 
priority needs of all people. The WHO Secretariat was not untouched by these economic 
constraints. Facing a reduction of about US¿ 35 million in its biennial budget for 
1986-1987, WHO has been obliged to reduce its activities at all levels. While the cutbacks 
present major problems to the Member States and WHO in the short run, over the long term the 
search for resources may provide countries with fresh opportunities to re-examine their use 
of resources. Courageous and creative approaches for mobilizing such resources, and new 
types of partnerships with the communities, the private sector and nongovernmental 
organizations are called for. 

156. The need to increase the productivity of the national health system, through 
strengthened management and heightened motivation of health workers and communities, is 
urgent, 

157. Targeted developments and priority activities must be pursued in order further to 
strengthen health systems. Leadership at all levels of the health system needs to be further 
developed and mobilized. Motivation, innovation, commitment and creativity must be sharpened 
so that the leaders are willing to seek change where needed, and thus achieve results and 
recognition for efforts in the health field. 

158. Financial prudence must also be shown by WHO in the best and most efficient use of its 
resources. Through the careful analysis of the relevance of all activities to support the 
Member States in national health-for-all strategies, through properly focused support and the 
best use of resources at country, regional and global levels, WHO can encourage a balanced 
approach to the achievement of each country1 s objectives of health for all• Mobilization and 
coordination of additional resources, including external financing, must also be enhanced in 
order to sustain progress towards the goal of health for all by the year 2000. 

159• The Technical Discussions on "Economic support for national health for all strategies" 
to be held at the Fortieth World Health Assembly will provide a unique opportunity to the 
policy-makers in health and planning sectors of governments, representatives of organizations 
of the United Nations system, other international agencies and nongovernmental organizations, 
to clarify germane issues and identify options for action. 


